FIRST ALBANY COMPANIES INC Form PRE 14A May 16, 2007

SCHEDULE 14A INFORMATION PROXY STATEMENT PURSUANT TO SECTION 14(a) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 (AMENDMENT NO.)

Filed by the Registrant o
Filed by a Party other than the Registrant b

Check the appropriate box:

- b Preliminary Proxy Statement
- o Confidential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2))
- o Definitive Proxy Statement
- o Definitive Additional Materials
- o Soliciting Material Pursuant to Section 240.14a-12

First Albany Companies Inc.

(Name of Registrant as Specified In Its Charter)

Stephen P. Wink, Esq. Cahill/Wink LLP 5 Penn Plaza 23rd Floor New York, NY 10001 (646) 378-2105

(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement, if other than Registrant)

Payment of Filing Fee (Check the appropriate box):

- b No fee required.
- o Fee computed on table below per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(1) and 0-11.
 - (1) Title of each class of securities to which transaction applies:
- (2) Aggregate number of securities to which transaction applies:
- (3) Per unit price or other underlying value of transaction computed pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 0-11 (Set forth the amount on which the filing fee is

calculated and state how it was determined):

- (4) Proposed maximum aggregate value of transaction:
- (5) Total fee paid:
- o Fee paid previously with preliminary materials.
- o Check box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Exchange Act Rule 0-11(a) (2) and identify the filing for which the offsetting fee was paid previously. Identify the previous filing by registration statement number, or the Form or Schedule and the date of its filing.
- (1) Amount Previously Paid:
- (2) Form, Schedule or Registration Statement No.:
- (3) Filing Party:
- (4) Date Filed:

[May ___, 2007]

Dear Shareholder:

The 2007 Annual Meeting of Shareholders of First Albany Companies Inc. will be held at the Company's principal office at 677 Broadway, Albany, New York on Tuesday, June 26, 2007, at 10:00 a.m. (EDT).

The enclosed material includes the Notice of Annual Meeting and Proxy Statement that describes the business to be transacted at the meeting. We ask that you give it your careful attention.

As in the past, we will be reporting on your Company's activities and you will have an opportunity to ask questions about its operations.

We hope that you are planning to attend the Annual Meeting personally and we look forward to seeing you. Whether or not you are able to attend in person, it is important that your shares be represented at the Annual Meeting. Accordingly, the return of the enclosed proxy as soon as possible will be appreciated and will ensure that your shares are represented at the Annual Meeting. In addition to using the traditional proxy card, most shareholders also have the choice of voting over the Internet or by telephone. Over 79 percent of the outstanding shares were represented at last year's Annual Meeting. If you do attend the Annual Meeting, you may, of course, withdraw your proxy should you wish to vote in person.

On behalf of the Board of Directors and management of First Albany Companies Inc., I would like to thank you for your continued support and confidence.

Sincerely yours,

George C. McNamee Chairman of the Board

NOTICE OF ANNUAL MEETING OF SHAREHOLDERS TO BE HELD

June 26, 2007

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that the Annual Meeting of Shareholders of First Albany Companies Inc. (the "Company") will be held at the offices of the Company, 677 Broadway, Albany, New York, on Tuesday, June 26, 2007 at 10:00 a.m. (EDT), for the following purposes:

(1) To elect three (3) directors v	whose terms will expire at the 2010 Annual Meeting of Shareholders;
(2) To consider and act upon a the Company to "[]";	proposal to amend the Company's Certificate of Incorporation to change the name of
(3) To ratify the appointment of fiscal year ending December 31,	of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP as independent accountants of the Company for the 2007;
(4) To transact such other busin	ness as may properly come before the meeting or any adjourment thereof.
vote at the Annual Meeting of Sh	ecord as of the close of business on May 8, 2007, are entitled to receive notice of and tareholders. A list of such shareholders may be examined at the offices of the shours for ten full days prior to the Annual Meeting as well as at the Annual
sign, date, and mail the enclosed over the Internet or by telephone.	be represented at the Annual Meeting. For that reason we ask that you promptly proxy card in the return envelope provided. You may also have the option of voting Please refer to your proxy materials or the information forwarded by your bank, o see which voting methods are available to you. Shareholders who attend the r proxies and vote in person.
Order of the Board of Directors	Ву
J. McNierney and Chief Executive Officer New York , 2007]	Peter President Albany, [May

Table of Contents

	Page No.
Annual Meeting of Shareholders	5
Voting, Record Date and Quorum	6
Stock Ownership of Principal Owners and Management	7
Proposal No. 1 Election of Directors	8
Governance of the Company	9
Director Compensation for Fiscal Year 2006	11
Certain Relationships and Related Transactions	12
Proposal No. 2 Amend Certificate of Incorporation to Change The Name of the	13
Company	
Compensation of Executive Officers	14
Summary Compensation Table for Fiscal Year 2006	16
Grants of Plan-Based Awards During Fiscal Year 2006	17
Outstanding Equity Awards at End of Fiscal Year 2006	18
Option Exercises and Stock Vested During Fiscal Year 2006	19
Nonqualified Deferred Compensation During Fiscal Year 2006	19
Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation	26
Executive Compensation Committee Report	26
Audit Committee Report	27
Proposal No. 3 Ratification of Selection of Independent Accountants	28
Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance	28
Other Matters	29

677 Broadway Albany, New York 12207-2990

PROXY STATEMENT

ANNUAL MEETING OF SHAREHOLDERS

June 26, 2007

This Proxy Statement is being furnished to the shareholders of First Albany Companies Inc., a New York corporation (the "Company"), in connection with the solicitation by the Board of Directors of the Company (the "Board") of proxies for use at the Annual Meeting of Shareholders of the Company to be held at the offices of the Company, 677 Broadway, Albany, New York, on Tuesday, June 26, 2007 at 10:00 a.m. (EDT), and any postponements or adjournments thereof (the "Meeting"). The mailing address of the principal office of the Company is 677 Broadway, Albany, New York 12207-2990 and its telephone number is (518) 447-8500.

At the Meeting, the shareholders of the Company will be asked (i) to elect three (3) directors of the Company whose terms will expire at the 2010 Annual Meeting of Shareholders; (ii) to consider and act upon a proposal to amend the Company's Certificate of Incorporation to change the name of the Company to "[]"; and (iii) to ratify the appointment of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP as independent accountants of the Company for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2007.

Proxy Solicitation

This Proxy Statement and the enclosed form of proxy are expected to be mailed on or about May ___, 2007. All expenses of the Company in connection with this solicitation of proxies will be borne by the Company. Proxies may be solicited by directors, officers and other employees of the Company in person or by mail, telephone, facsimile or e-mail, without additional compensation. The Company has also retained The Altman Group, Lyndhurst, New Jersey, to aid in the solicitation of proxies with respect to shares held by broker/ dealers, financial institutions, and other custodians, fiduciaries and nominees for a fee of approximately \$6,000, plus certain other fees for related services and reasonable out-of-pocket expenses. The Company will also request brokerage firms, nominees, custodians and fiduciaries to forward proxy materials to the beneficial owners of shares held of record by such persons and will reimburse such persons and the Company's transfer agent for their reasonable out-of-pocket expenses in forwarding such materials but these individuals will receive no additional compensation for these solicitation services.

Voting by Mail, Internet or Telephone

Shareholders who cannot attend the Annual Meeting in person can be represented by proxy. Most shareholders have a choice of voting over the Internet, using a toll-free telephone number or completing the proxy card in the form enclosed and mailing it in the envelope provided. Please refer to your proxy card or the information forwarded by your bank, broker or other nominee to see which options are available to you.

A proxy may be revoked at any time before it is exercised by giving notice of revocation to the Secretary of the Company, by executing a later-dated proxy (including an Internet or telephone vote) or by attending and voting in person at the Meeting. The execution of a proxy will not affect a shareholder's right to attend the Meeting and vote in person, but attendance at the Meeting will not, by itself, revoke a proxy. Proxies properly completed and received prior to the Annual Meeting and not revoked will be voted at the Annual Meeting.

VOTING, RECORD DATE AND QUORUM

Proxies will be voted as specified or, if no direction is indicated on a proxy, will be voted (i) "For" the election of the three (3) persons named under the caption "Election of Directors"; (ii) "For" the proposal to amend the Company's Certificate of Incorporation to change the name of the Company to "[]"; and (iii) "For" the approval of the appointment of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP as independent accountants of the Company for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2007.

The persons named in the proxy also may vote in favor of a proposal to adjourn the Meeting to a subsequent date or dates without further notice in order to solicit and obtain sufficient votes to approve the matters being considered at the Meeting. If a proxy is returned which specifies a vote against a proposal, such discretionary authority will not be used to adjourn the Meeting in order to solicit additional votes in favor of such proposal. As to any other matter or business which may be brought before the Meeting including any adjournment(s) or postponement(s) thereof, a vote may be cast pursuant to the proxy in accordance with the judgment of the person or persons voting the same, but the Board does not know of any such other matter or business.

The close of business on May 8, 2007 has been fixed as the record date for the determination of shareholders entitled to vote at the Meeting. 16,082,117 shares of common stock were outstanding as of the record date. Each shareholder will be entitled to cast one vote, in person or by proxy, for each share of common stock held. There are no other shares of voting stock of the Company outstanding. The presence, in person or by proxy, of the holders of at least a majority of the shares of common stock entitled to vote at the Meeting is necessary to constitute a quorum at the Meeting. Abstentions, broker non-votes (as described below) and votes to "withhold authority" are counted in determining whether a quorum has been reached on a particular matter.

If you hold your shares in "street name" through a broker or other nominee, your broker or nominee may not be permitted to exercise voting discretion with respect to certain matters. Thus, if you do not give your broker or nominee specific instructions, your shares may not be voted on those matters and will not be counted in determining the number of shares necessary for approval. Your broker **will** be permitted to exercise voting discretion with respect to Proposal 1 (the election of directors) and Proposal 3 (the ratification of the appointment of the Company's independent accountants). Your broker **will not** be permitted to exercise voting discretion with respect to Proposal 2 (the amendment to the Company's Certificate of Incorporation).

The election of directors requires a plurality of the votes cast for the election of directors; accordingly, the directorships to be filled at the Meeting will be filled by the nominees receiving the highest number of votes. In the election of directors, votes may be cast in favor of or withheld with respect to any or all nominees; votes that are withheld will be excluded entirely from the vote and will have no effect on the outcome of the vote.

Proposal 2 must be approved by a majority of our shareholders. Proposal 3 must be approved by a majority of the votes cast at a meeting of shareholders by the holders of shares entitled to vote thereon. An abstention from voting or a broker non-vote on Proposal 2 will have the effect of a negative vote. Abstentions and broker non-votes on Proposal 3 will have no impact on the vote.

The Board recommends (i) the election of the three (3) persons named as nominees under "Election of Directors;" (ii) the approval of the proposal to amend the Company's Certificate of Incorporation to change the name of the Company to "[]"; and (iii) the ratification of the appointment of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP as independent accountants of the Company for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2007.

STOCK OWNERSHIP OF PRINCIPAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT

The following table sets forth information concerning the beneficial ownership of common stock of the Company as of April 23, 2007, by (i) persons owning more than five percent of the common stock, (ii) each director and each nominee for election as a director of the Company and the current and former executive officers included in the Summary Compensation Table and (iii) all directors and current executive officers of the Company as a group. An asterisk in the percentage column indicates that a person or group beneficially owns less than one percent of the outstanding shares.

	Shares Beneficially	Owned ¹
Name	Number	Percent
George C. McNamee ^{2,3,5,6}	1,822,414	11.06%
Peter J. McNierney ^{2,5}	497,302	3.04%
Brian Coad ^{2,5}	55,641	*
Alan P. Goldberg ^{2,4,5}	1,502,339	9.02%
Carl P. Carlucci, Ph.D. ^{2,5}	30,268	*
Nicholas A. Gravante, Jr. ^{2,5}	45,967	*
Dale Kutnick ^{2,5}	43,731	*
Shannon P. O'Brien ^{2,5}	8,604	*
Gordon J. Fox ^{2,5}	52,434	*
Paul W. Kutey ²	638	*
All directors and current executive officers as a group (8 persons) ²	4,006,266	23.59%

^{*} References ownership of less than 1.0%.

- 1. Except as noted in the footnotes to this table, the persons named in the table have sole voting and investment power with respect to all shares of Common Stock.
- 2. Includes shares of Common Stock that may be acquired within 60 days of April 23, 2007 through the exercise of stock options as follows: Mr. Coad: 10,000; Mr. Goldberg: 383,099; Mr. McNamee: 195,112; Mr. McNierney: 102,500; Mr. Carlucci: 5,167; Mr. Gravante: 4,833; Mr. Kutnick: 5,167; Ms. O'Brien: 5,167; ; Mr. Fox: 13, 333; and all directors and current executive officers as a group: 711,045. Also includes the number of phantom stock units held under the Company's nonqualified deferred compensation plans as follows: Mr. Fox: 10,638; Mr. Goldberg: 12,433; Mr. Kutey: 638; Mr. McNamee: 18,935; and all directors and current executive officers as a group: 31,368.
- 3. Includes 55,000 shares owned by Mr. McNamee's spouse and through her retained annuity trust. Also includes 39,330 shares owned by Mr. McNamee as custodian for his minor children.
- 4. Includes 244,539 shares held by the Goldberg Charitable Trust. Mr. Goldberg is the co-trustee of such trust and disclaims beneficial ownership of such shares.
- 5. Includes restricted shares of Common Stock over which the persons named have no dispositive power: Mr. Coad: 41,866; Mr. Fox: 1,097; Mr. Goldberg: 3,660; Mr. McNamee: 2,197; Mr. McNierney: 217,500; Mr. Carlucci: 1,000; Mr. Gravante: 1,000; Mr. Kutnick: 1,000; Ms. O'Brien: 1,000; and all directors and current executive officers as a group: 269,223.
- 6. Includes 1,146,195 shares pledged by Mr. McNamee in connection with a loan from KeyBank. No other current director, nominee director or executive officer has pledged any of the shares of common stock disclosed in the table

above.

PROPOSAL NO. 1 ELECTION OF DIRECTORS

The Bylaws of the Company provide that effective as of the Annual Meeting the Board shall consist of seven directors elected in three classes. Three directors will be elected at the Meeting to serve for a three-year term expiring at the Annual Meeting of Shareholders in 2010. The Board has nominated three persons as directors. The Board recommends that shareholders vote FOR the election of these nominees.

If the enclosed proxy card is duly executed and received in time for the Meeting, and if no contrary specification is made as provided therein, it will be voted in favor of the election of persons nominated as directors by the Board.

Each of the nominees has consented to serve as a director if elected. Should any nominee for director become unable or unwilling to accept election, proxies will be voted for a nominee selected by the Board, or the size of the Board may be reduced accordingly. The Board has no reason to believe that any of the nominees will be unable or unwilling to serve if elected to office. Any vacancy occurring during the term of office of any director may be filled by the remaining directors for a term expiring at the next meeting of shareholders at which the election of directors is in the regular order of business. Each of the nominees is presently a director of the Company. The Annual Meeting shall constitute a special meeting for the election of directors as may be required by the provisions of Section 603 of the New York Business Corporation Law.

Set forth below is certain information furnished to the Company by the director nominees and by each of the incumbent directors whose terms will continue following the Meeting.

Directors of the Company

The directors nominated for election whose terms will expire in 2010 are as follows:

PETER J. MCNIERNEY, age 41, joined First Albany in 2002 as the Director of Investment Banking, and was appointed as President and Chief Executive Officer in June 2006. Prior to joining First Albany, Mr. McNierney was a Managing Director and the Head of the Healthcare and Communications Services groups at Robertson Stephens. Prior to that, Mr. McNierney was a Vice President in the Healthcare Group at Smith Barney. Mr. McNierney received a BA and a JD/MBA from the University of Texas at Austin. Mr. McNierney has been a director of the Company since June 2006.

ALAN P. GOLDBERG, age 61, joined First Albany in 1980. Mr. Goldberg became Vice Chairman of the Company in June 2006. Mr. Goldberg served as the Company's President from 1989 to June 2006, as Chief Executive Officer from 2003 to June 2006 and as Co-Chief Executive Officer from 1993 until 2002. Mr. Goldberg is a Director of MVP Health Care (a private company that provides health benefit plans). He is active in industry and civic organizations and serves on the board of several nonprofit institutions. Mr. Goldberg has been a director of the Company since its incorporation in 1985.

CARL P. CARLUCCI, Ph.D., age 58, has been Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of the University of South Florida since 2001. Prior to joining the University of South Florida he was appointed First Deputy Comptroller, Office of the State Comptroller, State of New York from 1999 to 2001. From 1993 to 1999, Dr. Carlucci was Executive Vice President of the University at Albany, State University of New York. Dr. Carlucci's public service has included the positions of Secretary to the New York State Assembly Ways & Means Committee and Director of the New York Assembly Higher Education Committee. His prior experience in higher education has also included the position of Vice President for Administration at Brooklyn College and serving on the faculty of the Public Administration Departments of Baruch College of City University of New York and the University at Albany's

Rockefeller College. Dr. Carlucci is Chair of the Audit Committee and is a member of the Executive Compensation Committee; he has served as a director of the Company since 2003.

The Board recommends a vote FOR each of the three Director nominees.

The following directors' terms shall expire at the Annual Meeting of Shareholders in 2008:

GEORGE C. McNAMEE, age 60, joined First Albany in 1969. Mr. McNamee has been Chairman of the Company since its inception and also serves as Managing Partner and Managing Director of FA Technology Ventures. Mr. McNamee was Co-Chief Executive Officer of the Company from 1993 to 2002. In addition, Mr. McNamee is Chairman of Plug Power Inc. (a leading fuel cell developer) and a director of iRobot Corporation (a designer and manufacturer of robots). Additionally, he is a director of several private companies including Autotask Corporation, CORESense Inc., MetaCarta Inc., and StreetEasy. He also serves on the Board of Directors of the New York Conservation Education Fund and is a Trustee of the Albany Academy for Girls. He received his Bachelor of Arts degree from Yale University. Mr. McNamee has been a director of the Company since its incorporation in 1985.

SHANNON P. O'BRIEN, age 48, is Chief Executive Officer of the Girl Scouts, Patriot's Trail Council, Inc. since February 2005. Ms. O'Brien was the State Treasurer and Receiver General for the Commonwealth of Massachusetts from 1999 to January 2003. The 2002 Democratic Nominee for Governor of Massachusetts, Ms. O'Brien also served previously for eight years in the Massachusetts Legislature. She was Vice President for External Affairs for Community Care Systems, a behavioral healthcare network and taught at Boston University School of Communications. A graduate of Yale University and Boston University School of Law, she practiced law with the firm of Morrison Mahoney and Miller before entering the legislature. Ms. O'Brien is Chair of the Committee on Directors and Corporate Governance, a member of the Audit Committee and has been a director of the Company since 2003.

The following directors' terms shall expire at the Annual Meeting of Shareholders in 2009:

NICHOLAS A. GRAVANTE, JR., age 46, has been a partner at the law firm of Boies Schiller & Flexner LLP since July 1, 2000. Prior to that time he was a partner at Barrett, Gravante, Carpinello & Stern, LLP in New York City since 1992. Mr. Gravante practices law in the areas of corporate litigation and white-collar criminal defense. He is also a Trustee of the Community Service Society of New York, the Brooklyn Public Library, the Columbia Law School Association, a member of the Board of Governors at the Lords Valley Country Club in Lords Valley, Pennsylvania and a member of the Alumni Board of Governors at Poly Prep Country Day School. Mr. Gravante is Chair of the Executive Compensation Committee, a member of the Committee on Directors and Corporate Governance and has been a director of the Company since 2003.

DALE KUTNICK, age 57, is Senior Vice President of Research at Gartner, Inc., and has been there since April 2005 when Gartner acquired his previous employer, Meta Group. He was co-founder, Chairman and a director of Meta Group, Inc., a research and consulting firm focusing on information technology and business transformation. Mr. Kutnick served as Chief Executive Officer and Research Director of Meta Group, Inc. since its inception in January 1989 until 2002. Prior to co-founding Meta Group, Inc., Mr. Kutnick was Executive Vice President of Research at Gartner Group, Inc. and an Executive Vice President at Gartner Securities. Prior to his experience at Gartner Group, Inc., he served as an Executive Director, Research Director and Principal at Yankee Group and as a Principal at Battery Ventures, a venture capital firm. Mr. Kutnick is a graduate of Yale University. Mr. Kutnick is a member of the Committee on Directors and Corporate Governance, a member of the Audit Committee and has been a director of the Company since 2003.

GOVERNANCE OF THE COMPANY

The Board of Directors held nineteen (19) meetings during the Company's fiscal year ended December 31, 2006. The committees of the Board each held the number of meetings noted below in "Committees of the Board". During 2006, each Director attended at least 86 percent of the total number of meetings of the Board (while he or she was a member) and at least 82 percent of the total number of meetings of committees of the Board on which he or she served. Directors are encouraged to attend the Annual Meeting of Shareholders, and all directors attended last year's meeting. Mr. Fiederowicz served as the Board's lead director until September 28, 2006, and the position is currently vacant. The Board determined that each of Messrs. Carlucci, Gravante, Fiederowicz, Roth, and Kutnick and Ms. O'Brien qualify as an "independent director" as defined in the NASDAQ Stock Market listing standards. Messrs. Fiederowicz and Roth ceased to be directors on September 28, 2006.

The Company has a Code of Business Conduct and Ethics applicable to all employees of the Company and members of the Board of Directors. The Code, as well as the current charters of each of the Committees listed below, are available on the Company's website (www.firstalbany.com). The Company intends to post amendments to or waivers from its Code at this location on its website.

The Company has also adopted a procedure by which shareholders may send communications as defined within Item 407(f) of Regulation S-K under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the "Exchange Act") to one or more members of the Board of Directors by writing to such director(s) or to the whole Board of Directors in care of the Company's Corporate Secretary at the following address: First Albany Companies Inc., 677 Broadway, Albany, New York 12207-2990, Attn: Corporate Secretary. Any such communications will be promptly distributed by the Corporate Secretary to such individual director(s) or to all directors if addressed to the whole Board of Directors.

Committees of the Board

The Board of Directors has three standing committees: the Audit Committee, the Executive Compensation Committee and the Committee on Directors and Corporate Governance.

The Audit Committee. The Audit Committee, responsible for reviewing the Company's financial statements, met eleven (11) times during 2006. The Audit Committee operates pursuant to a written charter that the Committee and the Board reviews each year to assess its adequacy. Among the primary purposes of the Audit Committee are assisting the Board of Directors in its oversight of the integrity of the Company's financial reporting process; its compliance with legal and regulatory requirements; the qualifications, independence and performance of its independent auditors; and the performance of the Company's internal accounting controls. In addition, the Audit Committee decides whether to appoint, retain or terminate the Company's independent auditors and pre-approves all audit, audit-related, tax and other services, if any, to be provided by the independent auditors. The Audit Committee also prepares the Audit Committee report required by the rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") for inclusion in the Company's annual proxy statement. Until September 28, 2006, this committee was comprised of Mr. Arthur J. Roth, who served as chair, Ms. O'Brien and Mr. Walter M. Fiederowicz. Messrs, Roth and Fiederowicz ceased to be directors on September 28, 2006. Currently, this committee is comprised of Carl P. Carlucci, who serves as Chair, Ms. O'Brien and Dale Kutnick. Each member of the Audit Committee is an "independent director" as defined in the NASDAQ Stock Market listing standards, and is independent within the meaning of Rule 10A-3 under the Exchange Act and the Company's Corporate Governance Guidelines. Each of Mr. Carlucci and Mr. Kutnick are qualified as an audit committee financial expert within the meaning of Item 401(h) of Regulation S-K under the Exchange Act, and the Board has determined that they have accounting and related financial management expertise within the meaning of the NASDAQ Stock Market listing standards.

We have adopted policies on reporting of concerns regarding accounting, internal accounting controls or auditing matters ("Accounting Matters"). Any employees who have concerns about Accounting Matters may report their concerns to any of the following: (i) the employee's supervisor, (ii) an attorney in the Legal Department of First Albany, (iii) the Company's toll free anonymous voice mailbox at 1-866-480-6132, or (iv) the Company's anonymous drop-box, which may be accessed through the Company's website (www.firstalbany.com). The full text of the Complaint Procedures for Accounting and Auditing Matters is available on our website.

The Audit Committee's procedures for the pre-approval of the audit and permitted non-audit services are described in "Audit Committee Report -- Audit Committee Pre-Approval Policy."

The Executive Compensation Committee. Under its charter, the primary purposes of the Executive Compensation Committee are to determine and approve the compensation of the Company's Chief Executive Officer and make recommendations to the Board of Directors with respect to executive compensation (including compensation of executive officers other than the Chief Executive Officer) and the Company's incentive-based compensation and equity-based plans that are subject to Board approval. Based on recommendations from the Chief Executive Officer, the Executive Compensation Committee reviews and approves the compensation of all executive officers of the Company other than the Chief Executive Officer. The Committee also administers the Company's 1999 Long-Term Incentive Plan, 2001 Long-Term Incentive Plan and the 2003 Senior Management Bonus Plan. The Committee assists the Board of Directors in its oversight of the development, implementation and effectiveness of the Company's policies and strategies relating to its human capital management function, including but not limited to those policies and strategies regarding recruiting, retention, career development and progression, management succession (other than that within the purview of the Committee on Directors and Corporate Governance), diversity and employment practices. In addition, the Executive Compensation Committee also prepares its report regarding the Compensation Discussion and Analysis as required by the rules and regulations of the SEC.

The Executive Compensation Committee is composed of two independent directors and operates under a written charter adopted by the Board, which was amended January 2004. Until September 28, 2006, it was comprised of Messrs. Carlucci and Fiederowicz. Currently, it is comprised of Mr. Gravante, who serves as Chair, and Mr. Carlucci. The Board annually reviews the NASDAQ Stock Market listing standards definition of independence and has determined that each member of the Committee is independent. During the year 2006, the Committee met six (6) times.

The Committee on Directors and Corporate Governance. The Board established the Committee on Directors and Corporate Governance in fiscal year 2002. The Committee held two (2) meetings during 2006. Among its specific duties, the Committee determines criteria for service as director, reviews candidates and considers appropriate governance practices. The Committee also oversees the evaluation of the performance of the Board of Directors and Chief Executive Officer and annually reviews the Corporate Governance Guidelines, reporting to the Board any recommended changes. The Committee considers nominees for directors proposed by shareholders. To recommend a prospective nominee for the Committee's consideration, shareholders should submit the candidate's name and qualifications to the Company's Corporate Secretary in writing to the following address: First Albany Companies Inc., 677 Broadway, Albany, New York 12207-2990, Attn: Corporate Secretary. The Committee on Directors and Corporate Governance is comprised of Ms. O'Brien, who serves as Chair, and Messrs. Gravante and Kutnick. In identifying and recommending nominees for positions on the Board of Directors, the Committee on Directors and Corporate Governance places primary emphasis on the criteria set forth in our Corporate Governance Guidelines which include diversity, age and skills, all in the context of an assessment of the perceived needs of the Board. Recommendations by shareholders that are made in accordance with these procedures will receive the same consideration.

DIRECTOR COMPENSATION FOR FISCAL YEAR 2006

The following table sets forth certain information regarding the compensation of the Company's directors for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2006 other than Messrs. McNamee, McNierney and Goldberg whose compensation is discussed below under "Compensation of Executive Officers."

Name	Fees Earned or Paid in Cash	Stock Awards (\$) 1,2	Option Awards (\$) ^{1,3}	Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation	-	-	Total (\$)
Carl P. Carlucci	(\$) 57,000	1,642	6,565	(\$)	Earnings 0	(\$)	Total (\$) 65,207
Walter M. Fiederowicz*	103,000	0	1,774		0	0	104,774
Nicholas A. Gravante, Jr.	49,500	1,642	5,741	0	0	0	56,883
Hugh A. Johnson, Jr.*	0	0	0	0	67,465 ⁴	250,0004	317,465
Dale Kutnick	49,000	1,642	5,741	0	0	0	56,383
Arthur Murphy**	0	0	0	0	$6,136^{5}$	0	6,136
Shannon P. O'Brien	71,000	1,642	5,741	0	0	0	78,383
Arthur J. Roth*	76,000	0	1,341	0	0	0	77,341

^{*} Resigned effective September 28, 2006.

- 1. Amounts set forth in the Stock Awards and Option Awards columns represent the amounts recognized as compensation expense for financial statement reporting purposes in fiscal year 2006 by the Company with respect to restricted stock and option awards, respectively, in accordance with FAS 123R (disregarding the estimate of forfeitures related to service-based vesting conditions). A discussion of the assumptions used in this valuation with respect to awards made in fiscal year 2006 may be found in Footnote 16 of the Company's consolidated financial statements for fiscal year 2006 contained in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K. Discussions of assumptions used in prior fiscal years may be found in corresponding footnotes for such fiscal years' consolidated financial statements. Dividends or dividend equivalents are paid on shares of restricted stock at the same rate, and at the same time, that dividends are paid to shareholders of the Company.
- 2. Represents 1,000 shares of restricted stock granted to each director on August 3, 2006 under the 2003 Non-Employee Directors Stock Plan. Such shares vest upon the one-year anniversary of the grant date, subject to certain conditions. Each grant had a grant date fair value of \$3,940. As of the end of fiscal year 2006, the following directors held the following aggregate number of shares of restricted stock: Mr. Carlucci: 1,000; Mr. Gravante: 1,000; Mr. Kutnick: 1,000; and Ms. O'Brien: 1,000. All resigning directors forfeited their shares of restricted stock granted on August 3, 2006 in accordance with the terms of the 2003 Non-Employee Directors Stock Plan.
- 3. As of the end of fiscal year 2006, the following directors held the following aggregate number of options on common stock: Mr. Carlucci: 6,000; Mr. Gravante: 5,666; Mr. Kutnick: 6,000; and Ms. O'Brien: 6,000.
- 4. During fiscal year 2006, Mr. Johnson received \$67,465 in earnings credited to his account under the Company's nonqualified deferred compensation plans and \$250,000 representing a consulting fee paid to Mr. Johnson on an annual basis pursuant to the Consulting Agreement between the Company and Mr. Johnson, entered into as of

^{**}Term expired May 16, 2006.

February 1, 2005. For more information about the Consulting Agreement, please see "Certain Relationships and Related Transactions."

5. During fiscal year 2006, Mr. Murphy received \$6,136 in earnings credited to his account under the Company's nonqualified deferred compensation plans.

During 2006, the Company paid directors who are not current or former officers of the Company (the "Non-Employee Directors") an annual retainer of \$30,000 and, in addition, an annual retainer of \$40,000 to the lead director. In addition, the Company paid Non-Employee Directors \$1,000 per board or committee meeting attended (\$500 for attendance by conference call), plus reimbursement of reasonable expenses. The chair of the Audit Committee was paid an additional annual retainer of \$30,000 and the Non-Employee Directors who were members of such committee were paid additional annual retainers of \$10,000 and Non-Employee Directors who were members of such other committees were paid additional annual retainers of \$5,000. Employee directors do not receive any compensation for their service as members of the Board.

Under the 2003 Non-Employee Directors Stock Plan, the number of options or restricted shares awarded are generally within the discretion of the Board, except that no Non-Employee Director may receive an option covering more than 5,000 shares or 2,000 restricted shares in any year. All options that may be granted under the 2003 Non-Employee Directors Stock Plan will have an exercise price equal to the fair market value of the Common Stock on the date of grant, become exercisable in three equal installments beginning on the first anniversary of the date of grant, and have a ten-year term. Shares of restricted stock will be subject to vesting conditions as set forth in the award agreement. If a person ceases to be a director for any reason (other than death or total disability), any unvested restricted shares or unexercisable stock options will be forfeited. In the case of death or total disability of a director, he or she (or the estate or other legal representatives) shall become 100 percent vested in any restricted shares as of the date of termination of service on the Board. Such Non-Employee Director's right to exercise any then-exercisable stock option will terminate 90 days after the date of such termination (but not beyond the stated term of such stock option). If a Non-Employee Director dies or becomes totally disabled, such director (or the estate or other legal representative of the Non-Employee Director), to the extent the stock options are exercisable immediately prior to the date of death or total disability, will be entitled to exercise any stock options at any time within the one-year period following such death or disability, but not beyond the stated term of such stock option. If a Change of Control occurs (i) all stock options then unexercised and outstanding will become fully vested and exercisable and (ii) all restrictions, terms and conditions applicable to restricted shares then outstanding will be deemed lapsed and satisfied, each as of the date of the Change of Control.

In addition to any annual grant of options or restricted shares, under the 2003 Non-Employee Directors Stock Plan, the Board may from time to time make additional discretionary grants (subject to the limits noted above) and may permit a Non-Employee Director to elect to receive all or a portion of his/her annual cash retainer in restricted shares.

CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS

On April 26, 2007, the Board of Directors adopted a new Related Party Transactions Policy. Under the Policy only those related party transactions that have terms comparable to those that could be obtained in arm's length dealings with an unrelated third party and that are approved or ratified by the Audit Committee, the disinterested members of the Board of Directors, and, if and to the extent involving compensation, the Executive Compensation Committee, may be consummated or permitted to continue. "Related Parties" include any senior officer (including all executive officers of the Company and its subsidiaries) or director of the Company, any shareholder owning more than five percent of the Company (or its controlled affiliates), any person who is an immediate family member of a senior officer or director, and any entity owned or controlled by such persons or in which such persons have a substantial ownership interest. "Related Party Transactions" include any transaction between the Company and any Related Party (including any transactions requiring disclosure under Item 404 of Regulation S-K under the Exchange Act) except transactions available to all employees generally or those involving less than \$5,000 when aggregated with all similar transactions. Pursuant to the Policy, any proposed Related Party Transactions may be submitted for consideration at the Audit Committee's regular quarterly meetings. Following the Audit Committee's review, the Committee will either approve or disapprove such transactions. In the event that management recommends any transactions in between regularly scheduled meetings, management will confer with the Chair of the Audit Committee as to whether the

Company may preliminarily enter into such arrangement subject to ratification by the full Audit Committee at the next regularly scheduled meeting.

In the ordinary course of its business, First Clearing, LLC, a clearing firm with which First Albany Capital has contracted for broker dealer trading activities, extends credit to employees, including directors and executive officers, under Regulation T, which regulates credit in cash and margin accounts. However, should the account holder fail to meet a margin call and the securities in the account holder's account prove insufficient to satisfy the margin call, First Albany may be obligated to satisfy the call on behalf of the account holder. Such extensions of credit are performing and are made on the same terms as for customers.

As of December 31, 2006, the Company had a commitment to invest as a limited partner up to \$3.8 million in FA Technology Ventures, L.P. (the "Fund"), a technology fund with total limited partner equity commitments of \$100 million. The Company also had a commitment as of that date to invest up to an additional \$0.3 million in parallel with the Fund; this parallel commitment may be satisfied by investments from the Company's employee funded investment vehicles established by the Company to allow select employees to invest along with the Fund. These commitments extended initially to the end of the Partnership's Commitment Period, which expired in July 2006; however, the General Partner may continue to make capital calls up through July 2011 for additional investments in portfolio companies and the payment of management fees. Messrs. Goldberg and Fiederowicz are also limited partners in this Fund. The Fund is managed by FA Technology Ventures Corporation, a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, which receives management fees for its services. George McNamee is an employee of this subsidiary and received compensation from it, which is reflected in the summary compensation table below. In addition, Mr. McNamee is a member of FATV GP LLC, the general partner of the Fund, with a current 16.50 percent membership interest. As a result of this interest in the general partner, he would be entitled to receive 17.20 percent of the 20 percent carried interest that may become payable by the Fund to its general partner if the Fund's investments are successful. Mr. McNamee is required under the partnership agreement for the Fund to devote a majority of his business time to the conduct of the Fund and any parallel funds.

As of February 1, 2005, the Company entered into a Consulting Agreement with Hugh A. Johnson, Jr., a former director of the Company and Chairman of Johnson Illington ("JIA") (the "Consulting Agreement"). JIA purchased the Albany, New York operations of FA Asset Management Inc. in February 2005. As part of the consideration for the purchase, JIA is obligated to pay the Company a percentage of its revenues earned through 2009. No such payments were made in 2006. In addition, the Company made payments of \$36,706 in 2006 to JIA for certain management fees for investments. Under the terms of the Consulting Agreement, Mr. Johnson ended his employment with the Company and began serving as a consultant to the Company for a three-year period beginning on the date that certain sale transactions occurred (the "Sale Transactions"). The Sale Transactions are governed by an Asset Purchase Agreement between JIA, First Albany Companies Inc. ("FACI"), and First Albany Asset Management Inc. ("FAAM"). The Consulting Agreement further provides that Mr. Johnson receives an annual consulting fee of \$250,000 and FACI provides Mr. Johnson with an office, and reimbursement for reasonable travel expenses in connection with the consulting services. During the first year after the consummation of the Sale Transactions, FACI provided Mr. Johnson (i) any equipment necessary to perform the consulting services and (ii) subscriptions to various services in connection with the performance of the consulting period in an amount not to exceed \$15,000.

In connection with the termination of Arthur Murphy's employment by First Albany Capital as Executive Managing Director, Mr. Murphy, also a former member of the Board of Directors of the Company, filed an arbitration claim against First Albany Capital, Alan Goldberg, former President and Chief Executive Officer, and George McNamee, Chairman of First Albany Companies Inc. with the National Association of Securities Dealers on June 24, 2005. The claim alleged damages in the amount of \$8 million based on his assertions that he was fraudulently induced to remain in the employ of First Albany Capital. Without admitting or denying any wrongdoing or liability, on December 28, 2006, First Albany Capital, entered into a settlement agreement with Arthur Murphy in connection with such arbitration claim.

PROPOSAL NO. 2 AMEND CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION TO CHANGE THE NAME OF THE COMPANY

As disclosed in our Current Reports on Form 8-K filed on March 6, 2007 and March 12, 2007, we entered into an agreement for the sale of the Municipal Capital Markets Group of our wholly owned subsidiary, First Albany Capital Inc., to DEPFA BANK plc ("DEPFA") and the related purchase by DEPFA of our subsidiary's municipal bond inventory used in the business. Pursuant to our agreement with DEPFA, if this sale is consummated, DEPFA will assume all of our rights to the name "First Albany," and the Company will operate under a new name.

Accordingly, the Board of Directors is proposing that, in the event that the sale of the Municipal Capital Markets Group to DEPFA is consummated, Article FIRST of our Certificate of Incorporation be amended to change the name of the Company. The full text of Article FIRST of the Certificate of Incorporation, as proposed to be amended, is as follows:

"FIRST, The name of the Corporation shall be [_____], and the name under which it was formed was First Albany Companies Inc."

The completion of the sale of our Municipal Capital Markets Group is subject to various conditions. In the event that the sale is not consummated, we will not amend our Certificate of Incorporation as proposed above, and we will not change our corporate name.

The Board recommends that the Company's shareholders vote for the amendment of the Company's Certificate of Incorporation to change the name of the Company.

COMPENSATION OF EXECUTIVE OFFICERS

Compensation Discussion & Analysis

Compensation Philosophy. 2006 was a year of transition for the Company. In June, the Board adopted a new strategic plan for the Company and appointed a new chief executive officer and a new chief financial officer to implement it. It also focused much of its efforts on retaining those key employees necessary for the continued viability of the Company. While the Company's overall compensation philosophy of pay for performance has not changed, the Company's compensation practice continues to evolve.

Compensation Components. In the financial services industry, base salaries tend to be a relatively modest portion of the total compensation of the Company's employees, including its executive officers, as compared to annual cash bonuses and equity-related grants. Base salaries at the Company are typically set at levels that the Executive Compensation Committee believes are generally competitive with those of executives in similar positions at comparable financial services companies. A significant portion of the total compensation has been historically paid in the form of annual cash bonuses. This practice is intended to maximize the portion of an individual's compensation that is subject to fluctuation each year based upon corporate and individual performance. Equity-related grants make up the other important component of total compensation and focus on longer-term company objectives. As a result, the predominant portion of our executive officers' compensation is directly related to short and long-term corporate performance.

We continue to believe that the compensation of our executive officers should be structured to link the executives' financial reward directly to the performance of the business unit they lead or, as the case may be, to the performance of the Company as a whole as well as to their individual performance.

In June 2006, the Company entered into employment agreements with Mr. McNierney (our chief executive officer), Mr. Coad (our chief financial officer) and Mr. Goldberg (our former chief executive officer and current vice chairman). The employment agreements were structured both to retain and energize the new management team of Messrs. McNierney and Coad, to ensure a smooth transition from Mr. Goldberg to Mr. McNierney as chief executive officer and to promote Mr. Goldberg's new role as policy adviser to the Board.

Base Salary. Base salaries are typically set by reference to job position within the Company with increases as a reward for superior performance or as a means to attract or retain necessary executive talent. The Executive Compensation Committee considers the chief executive officer's recommendations in determining the salary of each of the other executive officers. The base salaries of Messrs. McNierney, Coad and Goldberg were agreed upon in their employment agreements. Messrs. Goldberg, McNierney and Coad were given increases over their prior salaries. The increase in Messrs. Goldberg and McNierney's base salaries was givenin order to restore their salaries to their 2005 levels. The increase in Mr. Coad's base salary was given in recognition of the increase in his responsibilities to the Company. There was no change in the salaries of Messrs. Fox and McNamee.

Annual Cash Bonus. In 2006, in light of the Company's newly adopted business plan and turnover in management, annual cash bonuses were handled differently from past practice. Under their employment agreements, Mr. McNierney and Mr. Coad each were given the opportunity to earn an annual bonus with a target amount set by the Board and with bonus objectives consistent with the Company's strategic plan developed by the Board after consultation with Mr. McNierney. For 2006, the bonus for each of Messrs. McNierney and Coad was based upon the Executive Compensation Committee's qualitative assessment of the overall success in implementation of the Company's strategic plan in the second half of the year and of his individual contribution to such success.

In accordance with his agreement, Mr. Goldberg did not receive a bonus for 2006. Mr. Fox's bonus was also determined by the Executive Compensation Committee in consultation with the chief executive officer and based on a qualitative assessment of his performance in 2006. In setting Mr. Fox's bonus, the Executive Compensation Committee also took into account the cash payment made to Mr. Fox in August of 2006 in recognition of the additional responsibilities added to his position at that time. Mr. McNamee's bonus was set in recognition of his contribution to the Company through the profitability of the Company's investments as well as his contribution to the Company's investment banking activities.

Historically, annual cash bonuses have been paid pursuant to the Senior Management Bonus Plan. The specific bonus an executive received was determined by the Executive Compensation Committee with reference to his level of responsibility, individual performance and the performance of his or her business unit and/or the Company. The Executive Compensation Committee evaluated levels of responsibility annually. The Executive Compensation Committee also made assessments of individual performance annually after receiving the recommendations of the chief executive officer. The approved recommendations were based on a number of factors, including the achievement of pre-established individual and corporate performance targets, but also initiative, business judgment, management skills and potential contribution to the firm. The Executive Compensation Committee intends to reestablish this bonus practice.

Long-Term Equity Incentives. The Company had historically relied upon annual grants of stock options and, then in the last three years, restricted stock to retain its executive officers and to focus them on increasing shareholder value over the long term. These grants were made in mid-February in conjunction with the payment of annual cash bonuses for the prior fiscal year and were based upon job level, Company and individual performance during the prior fiscal year. The Executive Compensation Committee determined at the time of the spring annual grants that no executive officers would receive equity grants with respect to 2005. Mr. Coad did receive a restricted stock grant prior to his promotion to chief financial officer in accordance with the Company's annual award practice. Certain extraordinary grants of restricted stock were made to executive officers in 2006. Each of Messrs. McNierney and Coad received a restricted stock grant in June 2006 upon their promotion to their current positions, and Mr. Fox received a restricted stock grant in May 2006 under a retention bonus plan established by the Company to retain its key employees. None of the other executive officers received any equity grants in 2006.

As previously discussed in our amended Annual Report on Form 10-K/A for the year ended December 31, 2006, which was filed with the SEC on May 1, 2007, the Company had, on March 27, 2007, launched a tender offer to exchange each outstanding share of restricted stock for three cash-settled and/or stock-settled stock appreciation rights with an exercise price of fair market value on the date of grant. In addition, the Company had also planned to offer employees the opportunity to exchange outstanding underwater options for new options at an exercise price of fair market value on the date of grant. Both offers were to be subject to shareholder approval, which the Company had planned to seek at the next annual meeting of shareholders. The Company had also contemplated implementing new performance-based equity incentive programs under a new equity plan for which shareholder approval would also have been required. However, the Company has agreed to terminate these plans due to the events and for the reasons described in the Current Report on Form 8-K filed by the Company on May 15, 2007.

Deferred Compensation Plans. Historically, the Company has offered its employees, including its executive officers, tax planning opportunities through nonqualified deferred compensation plans. It first adopted the Deferred Compensation Plan for Key Employees and the Deferred Compensation Plans for Professional and Other Highly Compensated Employees (the "Predecessor Plans"). It then froze these plans in 2005 and adopted new plans (the 2005 Deferred Compensation Plan for Key Employees ("Key Plan") and the 2005 Deferred Compensation Plan for Professional and Other Highly Compensated Employees ("Professional Plan") (collectively, the "2005 Plans")) as a result of changes in the tax laws. However, the Company has decided to freeze the 2005 Plans as well. As a result of declining participation, the costs of administrating the 2005 Plans were determined to outweigh the benefits of maintaining them.

Equity-Based Awards Policy. The Executive Compensation Committee made specific stock option, restricted stock and other equity-based awards (the "Equity-Based Awards") to employees of the Company. Management of the Company provided recommendations to the Executive Compensation Committee with respect to the Equity-Based Awards and the Executive Compensation Committee met as necessary to consider such awards on a timely basis. All Equity-Based Awards approved by the Executive Compensation Committee were granted as of the date of approval, and the exercise price of any Equity-Based Awards (as applicable) awarded was fixed as of the closing price on the date of grant.

Termination of Employment; Change in Control. The Company does not have a severance plan or change in control plan in place for its employees or its executive officers generally. Under their employment agreements, Messrs. McNierney and Coad would receive severance payments upon their termination of employment by the Company without cause or for good reason. The Company believed it necessary to provide this protection to Messrs. McNierney and Coad in return for their taking on responsibility for implementing the Company's new strategic plan. For the same reasons, the Company offered tax gross ups to Messrs. McNierney and Coad for any excise taxes they might incur as a result of a change in control of the Company. Under his agreement, Mr. Goldberg will continue to receive his salary until the end of his contract regardless of any termination of employment unless he voluntarily leaves or is terminated by the Company for cause. The Company believed that this would help to promote a smoother

organizational transition.

Mr. Paul Kutey resigned as acting Chief Financial Officer in June 2006, and subsequently from the firm in August 2006. In return for a general release of possible claims against the Company, an agreement not to solicit employees of the Company and for an agreement to cooperate with transition matters, the Company paid Mr. Kutey a lump sum amount of \$300,000.

No individual separation agreement was entered into with Mr. Fox upon his departure in February 2007.

Most of the Company's outstanding equity awards vest immediately upon a change in control. However, restricted stock awards granted in May 2006 under the retention bonus plan vest ahead of schedule only upon a termination of employment for good reason or without cause in connection with the change in control. Of the named executive officers, only Mr. Fox received a restricted stock award subject to such provisions (which was forfeited upon his departure). This change in the 2006 awards was designed to help retain people in their jobs in the event of a change in control.

Tax and Accounting. Section 162(m) of the U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"), places a limit on the tax deduction for compensation in excess of \$1 million paid to certain "covered employees" of a publicly held corporation (generally the corporation's chief executive officer and its next four most highly compensated executive officers in the year that the compensation is paid). Compensation that is considered qualified "performance-based compensation" generally does not count toward Section 162(m)'s \$1 million deduction limit. While the Company is mindful of the limitations that Section 162(m) may have on the deductibility of compensation, the Company also determined that other reasons for compensation structure could sometimes take precedence over potential tax deductions. The Senior Management Bonus Plan is designed to assure that all annual bonus compensation paid to our covered employees is considered qualified performance-based compensation within the meaning of Section 162(m). Although based on Company and individual performance, cash bonuses paid to executive officers in 2006 did not technically qualify as performance-based compensation due to the shift in performance objectives in June to correspond with the new Company strategic plan. Also, the restricted stock grants, as they vest based upon service only, also do not technically qualify as performance-based compensation under Section 162(m). Nonetheless, the only executive officer that received compensation for which the Company could not take a deduction by reason of Section 162(m) was Mr. McNierney.

Summary Compensation Table for Fiscal Year 2006

The following table sets forth certain information regarding compensation of (i) each person who served as Chief Executive Officer during fiscal year 2006, (ii) each person who served as Chief Financial Officer during fiscal year 2006, and (iii) the Company's three most highly compensated executive officers other than the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer who were serving as executive officers as of December 31, 2006 (collectively referred to as the "Named Executive Officers").

Name and Principal Position	Year Salary (\$)			-	Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation (\$)	Change in Pension Value and Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Earnings (\$) ²	(\$)3	Total (\$)
George C. McNamee-Chairman	2006 240,000	210,000	60,017	-	-	-	6,000	516,017
Alan P. Goldberg-Vice Chairman and Former Chief Executive Officer	2006 306,308	-	100,026	55,867	-	-	-	516,201
Peter J. McNierney-President and Chief Executive Officer	2006 185,115 1	,015,000	830,417	-	-	-	49,8802	2,080,412
Brian Coad-Chief Financial Officer	2006 183,676	150,000	75,107	7,870	-	172	28,613	445,438
Gordon J. Fox*-Former Executive Managing Director and Chief Operations Officer	2006 200,000	275,000	105,918	33,283	-	-	6,000	620,201
Paul W. Kutey*-Former Chief Financial Officer	2006 194,256	-	1,396	-	-	-	300,000	495,652

^{*}Mr. Fox left the Company on February 16, 2007. Mr. Kutey left the Company on August 15, 2006.

¹ Amounts set forth in the Stock Awards and Option Awards columns represent the amounts recognized as compensation expense for financial statement reporting purposes in fiscal year 2006 by the Company with respect to restricted stock and option awards, respectively, in accordance with FAS 123R (disregarding the estimate of forfeitures related to service-based vesting conditions). A discussion of the assumptions used in this valuation with respect to awards made in fiscal year 2006 may be found in Footnote 16 of the Company's consolidated financial statements for fiscal year 2006 contained in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K. Discussions of assumptions used in prior fiscal years may be found in corresponding footnotes for such fiscal years' consolidated financial statements. Dividends or dividend equivalents are paid on shares of restricted stock at the same rate, and at the same time, that dividends are paid to shareholders of the Company.

² Represents earnings credited to the accounts of Named Executive Officers under the Company's nonqualified deferred compensation plans (the Predecessor Plans and the 2005 Plans). For Messrs. McNamee and Goldberg, such earnings were negative numbers (\$24,611) and (\$72,017), respectively.

³ Represents contributions by the Company to the Company's nonqualified deferred compensation plans on behalf of Messrs. McNamee and Fox, although Mr. Fox forfeited this amount upon his termination from employment on February 16, 2007. Includes payment of legal fees in connection with the negotiation of Messrs. McNierney and Coad's employment agreements with the Company (\$26,964 and \$8,988, respectively) and tax gross ups on such payments (\$22,916 and \$4,454, respectively). Includes payment of relocation expenses for Mr. Coad of \$15,171. Represents payments made to Mr. Kutey in connection with his termination of employment on August 15, 2006.

Grants of Plan-Based Awards During Fiscal Year 2006

Estimated Future Payouts Under Non-Equity Estimated Future Payouts Under Equity

	Incentive	Plan Awards	S	Incentive I	Plan Awards						
Name	Grant Date	Threshold	TargetN	/Jaximum	Threshold T	Γarget M		Number	All Other Option Awards: Number of Securities Underlying Options	or Base Price of Option Awards	Date Fair Value or
		(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(#)	(#)	(#)	(#)	(#)	(\$/Sh)	(\$)
George Mcl	Namee										
Alan P.											
Goldberg											
Peter J.	6/30/2006							50,000			225,000
McNierney											
Brian Coad	2/15/2006)						8,091			50,002
	6/30/2006							30,000			135,000
Gordon J.	5/16/2006							93,024 <u>1</u>			400,003 <u>1</u>
Fox											
Paul W.											
Kutey											

¹ Mr. Fox forfeited these awards upon his termination from employment on February 16, 2007.

McNierney Employment Agreement. On June 30, 2006, the Company entered into an employment agreement with Mr. McNierney (the "McNierney Employment Agreement"), which provides for an annual base salary of \$200,000 and an annual bonus the amount of which is to be determined on an annual basis. It also provides for a grant of 50,000 restricted shares of the Company's common stock (50 percent of which vests on each of June 30, 2007 and June 30, 2008, subject to Mr. McNierney's continued employment with the Company on such dates), under a restricted share award agreement between the Company and Mr. McNierney entered into on June 30, 2006. In addition, the McNierney Employment Agreement provides that the Company will pay Mr. McNierney up to \$50,000 for attorneys' fees incurred in connection with entering into the McNierney Employment Agreement. For further information regarding the McNierney Employment Agreement see "Termination and Change in Control Payments" below.

Coad Employment Agreement. On June 30, 2006, the Company entered into an employment agreement with Mr. Coad (the "Coad Employment Agreement"), which provides for an annual base salary of \$200,000 and an annual bonus the amount of which is to be determined on an annual basis. It also provides for a grant of 30,000 shares of the Company's common stock (50 percent of which vests on each of June 30, 2007 and June 30, 2008, subject to Mr. Coad's continued employment with the Company on such dates), under a restricted share award agreement between the Company and Mr. Coad entered into on June 30, 2006. In addition, the Coad Employment Agreement provides that the Company will reimburse Mr. Coad for all reasonable, documented relocation expenses (including brokers commissions) in an amount not to exceed \$100,000. For further information regarding the Coad Employment Agreement see "Termination and Change in Control Payments" below.

On June 30, 2006, the Company entered into an employment agreement with Mr. Goldberg (the "Goldberg Letter Agreement"), which provides for an annual base salary of \$400,000 through December 31, 2007. During the term of the Goldberg Letter Agreement, Mr. Goldberg will retain his current office and secretarial arrangements and will continue his participation in the Company's benefit and stock incentive plans. For further information regarding the

Goldberg Letter Agreement see "Termination and Change in Control Payments" below.

Grants of restricted stock under the 1999 Long-Term Incentive Plan vest in equal annual installments of approximately 33 percent over a three year period from date of grant, subject to continued employment. For further information regarding the 1999 Long-Term Incentive Plan see "*Termination and Change in Control Payments*" below.

The following table sets forth information regarding outstanding equity awards held by the Company's Named Executive Officers as of December 31, 2006.

Outstanding Equity Awards at End of Fiscal Year 2006

		Optio	on Awards				Stock	k Awards	
Name (a)	Options (#)	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#) Unexercisable (c)	Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Unearned	Exercise	Option	Number of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not Vested	Market Value of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not	Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Number of Unearned Shares, Units or Other Rights	Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Market or Payout Value of Unearned Shares, Units or Other Rights That Have Not Vested (\$)(j)
George C.	` ,	` ,	ì	` '	` ,				. , ,
McNamee	39,793	0		5.6877	1/16/2007	$2,670^3$			
	81,445	0		8.036	3/27/2008		10,041		
=	73,874	0		8.9038	3/29/2009				
Alan P.	01.445	0		0.026	2/25/2000	4,4513	10,326		
Goldberg	81,445	0		8.036	3/27/2008	7.0103	16.720		
	73,874	0		8.9038	3/29/2009		16,732		
	67,005	0		14.6446	4/18/2010				
	60,775	0		8.8954	2/14/2011				
	36,053	0			12/12/2012 12/12/2012				
	13,947 50,000	0			12/12/2012				
Peter J.	30,000	U		13.33	12/22/2013	167,500 ³	388 600		
McNierney	777	0		5.80	10/1/2012	107,500	200,000		
Wervierney	51,723	0		5.80	10/1/2012	50 0002	116 000		
	25,000	0		13.16	3/1/2014	- 1	110,000		
	25,000				8/18/2014				
Brian Coad	2,338	0		13.05	9/10/2013	8903	2,065		
	7,662	0		13.05	9/10/2013	$2,885^3$	6,693		
	.,					8,0913			
						$30,000^2$			
Gordon J.						$1,392^3$			
Fox	159	804		15.18	4/26/2014				
	13,174	6,587		15.18	4/26/2014	$2,163^3$	5,018		
						$93,024^3$	215,816		
Paul W.									

Paul W. Kutey

- ¹ Market Value is computed by multiplying the closing market price of the Company's stock at the end of fiscal year 2006 (\$2.32) by the number of shares subject to the award.
- ² 50 pecent of these awards of restricted stock will vest on June 30, 2007 and 50 percent on June 30, 2008. These awards will fully vest upon termination of the Named Executive Officer's employment without cause or his resignation for good reason. Upon termination of employment for any other reason, any unvested shares of restricted stock will be cancelled and the Named Executive Officer will forfeit any rights or interests in the restricted stock award.
- ³ This award will vest in equal annual installments of approximately 33 percent over a three year period from date of grant, subject to continued employment under the terms of the 1999 Long-Term Incentive Plan. The grant date(s) for each recipient is as follows: Mr. Coad: January 29, 2004, February 2, 2005, February 15, 2006, and June 30, 2006; Mr. Fox: August 19, 2004, March 7, 2005, and May 16, 2006; Mr. Goldberg: January 29, 2004 and March 7, 2005; Mr. McNamee: January 29, 2004 and March 7, 2005; and Mr. McNierney: February 8, 2005 and June 30, 2006.
- ⁴ Upon his termination from employment on February 16, 2007, Mr. Fox forfeited all of his unexercisable options and unvested restricted stock other than 1,097 shares that will continue to vest so long as Mr. Fox complies with certain specified covenants. Any exercisable options that Mr. Fox has not exercised within 90 days following his termination of employment on February 16, 2007 will also be forfeited.

The following table sets forth information regarding equity awards held by the Company's Named Executive Officers exercised or vested during fiscal year 2006.

Option Exercises and Stock Vested During Fiscal Year 2006

	Option A	Awards	Stock Aw	vards
	Number of Shares Acquired on	alue Realized on Vesting		
	Exercise		Vesting	
Name	(#)	(\$)	(#)	(\$)
(a)	(b)	(c)	(d)	(e)
George C. McNamee			5,174	28,855
Alan P. Goldberg			8,323	47,396
Peter J. McNierney			82,500	508,200
Brian Coad			2,528	14,854
Gordon J. Fox			2,417	13,317
Paul W. Kutey			1,359	8,433

The following table sets forth information regarding nonqualified deferred compensation plan accounts of the Company's Named Executive Officers with respect to fiscal year 2006.

Nonqualified Deferred Compensation During Fiscal Year 2006

	Plan ¹	Executive contributions in last FY	in last FY	Aggregate earnings in last FY	Aggregate withdrawals/distributions	Aggregate balance at last FYE
Name		(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(B)
(a)		(b)	(c) 2	(d) 3	(e)	(f)
George C. McNamee	Key			(24,611)		52,226
Alan P. Goldberg	Key			(72,017)		92,566
Peter J. McNierney						
Brian Coad	Professional			172	5,588	16,035
Gordon J. Fox						
Paul W. Kutey	Professional	20,000		(8,928)	33,014	89,649

¹ The Plans include First Albany Companies Inc. Deferred Compensation Plan for Key Employees; First Albany Companies Inc. 2005 Deferred Compensation Plan for Key Employees; First Albany Companies Inc. Deferred Compensation Plan for Professional and Other Highly Compensated Employees and the First Albany Companies Inc. 2005 Deferred Compensation Plan for Professional and Other Highly Compensated Employees.

² Any matching contributions made by the Company under the 2005 Plans in 2007 with respect to 2006 are not reflected in this table, which reflects actions in fiscal year 2006 only.

³ With respect to fiscal year 2006, (i) all of the executive contributions reported are included in the "Salary" column, (ii) all of the registrant contributions reported are included in the "All Other Compensation" column and represent Company contributions under the Company's 2005 Plans and (iii) all of the aggregate earnings reported are included in the "Change in Pension Value and Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Earnings" column in each case in the Summary Compensation Table.

Deferred Compensation Plans.

The Company maintains the 2005 Plans to provide an opportunity for eligible employees to defer the receipt of their salary, bonuses and commissions. Under each of the 2005 Plans (also with respect to the Predecessor Plans), the Board appoints a committee to administer each plan (the "Administrative Committee"). Participation in the 2005 Plans is voluntary (both Key and Professional). A participant may elect to defer anywhere from \$3,000 up to 50 percent of his or her base annual salary, bonus amounts and commission payouts earned for services rendered during a calendar year.

For each participant, the Company may, but is not required to, credit the participants in the 2005 Plans with one or more Company matches for a plan year expressed as a percentage of the amount that the participants elected to defer in that plan year. In addition, the Company may, but is not required to, credit a participant with one or more discretionary allocations in respect of a plan year, expressed as a dollar amount or as a percentage of the participants' base salary, bonus amounts, commission payouts or any combination of the foregoing. The Board has the sole discretion to determine the amount of the Company match or discretionary allocation, the participants who receive the Company match or discretionary allocation and the investment benchmark that applies to the Company match or discretionary allocation. To date, the Company has limited these annual matching contributions to \$6,000.

The participant may select the investment benchmark used to notionally adjust his or her deferral account from among investment benchmarks made available by the Administrative Committee from time to time. The investment benchmarks available to participants in 2006 were: the Common Stock Investment Benchmark, the Johnson Illington Balanced Portfolio, the Johnson Illington Equity Portfolio, and the Interest Rate Index (collectively, the "Investment Benchmarks").

Any cash earnings generated under an Investment Benchmark (such as interest, dividends, distributions and gains) shall be deemed to be reinstated in that Investment Benchmark, provided, however, that the Administrative Committee may, in its discretion, provide that earnings generated by one or more designated Investment Benchmark be reinvested solely in the Interest Rate Index. All notional acquisitions and dispositions of Investment Benchmarks under a participant's plan accounts shall be deemed to occur at such times as the Administrative Committee shall determine to be administratively feasible in its sole discretion and the participant's plan accounts shall be adjusted accordingly. In addition, a participant's plan accounts may be adjusted from time to time, in accordance with procedures and practices established by the Administrative Committee, in its sole discretion, to reflect any notional transactional costs and other fees and expenses relating to the deemed investment, disposition or carrying of any Investment Benchmark for the participant's plan accounts. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary, any such adjustments made to any plan account following a Change in Control shall be made in a manner no less favorable to participants than the practices and procedures employed under the plan, or as otherwise in effect, as of the date of the Change in Control.

The vesting terms of each participant's deferred amounts, Company match and discretionary allocation are established by the Administrative Committee in its sole discretion. The Administrative Committee has specified for the 2006 plan year that amounts deferred at the participant's election for the 2006 plan year are 100 percent vested at all times and that any Company match for 2006 will vest on December 31, 2008 (except that, in the event of a termination for Cause, a participant will forfeit the Company match whether or not vested and in the event of a termination of employment (voluntarily or involuntarily, for any reason), death or Disability, a participant will forfeit the unvested portion of the Company match). The Administrative Committee may elect to accelerate the vesting of amounts credited to any participant under the 2005 Plans and, under the 2005 Plans, if within two years following a change in control, a participant is terminated without cause or resigns for good reason (each a "Covered Termination"), as of the effective date of the Covered Termination such participant will immediately become vested in 100% of all amounts credited to such participant's plan account.

The 2005 Plans were frozen by the Board of Directors, with respect to deferrals subsequent to the 2006 plans year, effective October 26, 2006 because of declining participation in the 2005 Plans and because the costs of administration outweighed the benefits of maintaining the 2005 Plans.

The Deferred Compensation Plan for Key Employees, effective January 1, 1998 (the "Predecessor Key Plan"), was frozen by the Board of Directors, effective January 1, 2005, in connection with the adoption of the Key Plan in order to satisfy the requirements of the new Section 409A of the Code that was enacted by Congress as part of the American Jobs Creation Act of 2004.

Like the Key Plan, the Predecessor Key Plan is an unfunded, non-qualified deferred compensation plan that provided management or highly compensated employees selected by the Administrative Committee with the opportunity to defer specified percentages of their cash compensation and to receive a matching contribution or discretionary allocation from the Company, determined by the Company in its sole discretion. These amounts are credited to the participant's notional accounts under the Predecessor Key Plan. Participants are permitted to select from among the following investment benchmarks: Common Stock Investment Benchmark, the Johnson Illington Balanced Portfolio, the Johnson Illington Equity Portfolio, and the Interest Rate Index for the notional investment of their deferred compensation, and the Company is permitted to require that the return on the Company's matching contribution or discretionary allocation be measured by the performance of the Common Stock. The Company may

require that, when a participant receives distribution of his or her accounts, any amounts notionally invested in the Common Stock will be paid out in shares of the Common Stock.

The Deferred Compensation Plan for Professional and Other Highly Compensated Employees, effective January 1, 2002, formerly known as the Non-ERISA Deferred Compensation Plan, (the "Predecessor Professional Plan"), was frozen by the Board of Directors, effective January 1, 2005, in connection with the adoption of the Professional Plan in order to satisfy the requirements of the new Section 409A of the Code that was enacted by Congress as part of the American Jobs Creation Act of 2004.

Like the Professional Plan, the Predecessor Professional Plan is an unfunded, non-qualified deferred compensation plan that provided employees who are not eligible to participate in the Predecessor Key Plan and who were selected by the Administrative Committee with the opportunity to defer specified percentages of their cash compensation and to receive a matching contribution or discretionary allocation from the Company, determined by the Company in its sole discretion. These amounts are credited to the participant's notional accounts under the Predecessor Professional Plan. Participants are permitted to select from among the following investment benchmarks: the Common Stock, the Johnson Illington Balanced Portfolio, the Johnson Illington Equity Portfolio, and the Interest Rate Index for the notional investment of their deferred compensation, and the Company is permitted to require that the return on the Company's matching contribution or discretionary allocation be measured by the performance of the Common Stock. The Company may require that, when a participant receives distribution of his or her accounts, any amounts notionally invested in the Common Stock will be paid out in shares of the Common Stock.

Under the 2005 Plans, distributions are paid in cash, except that any portion of a distribution that is attributable to an investment in the Common Stock Investment Benchmark will only be paid in shares of the Common Stock. Under the Key Plan, the balance of the participant's plan account is paid out either as (i) a lump sum on or about April 15 as early as the end of the third plan year after the plan year in which the participant's deferral was made or as late as the tenth plan year or (ii) equal installments commencing no earlier than April 15 of the end of the third plan year after the plan year in which the participant's deferral was made or no later than the tenth plan year. Distributions under the Professional Plan have a shorter term. The Professional Plan requires all distributions to participants to be paid no later than April 15 of the end of the fifth year after the plan year in which the participant's deferral was made.

Under the 2005 Plans, in the event that a participant or (after a participant's death) a participant's beneficiary experiences an unforeseeable financial emergency or, for any reason, the participant's benefit (all or part) becomes taxable prior to receipt, the participant or beneficiary may petition to receive a partial or full payout of the applicable amounts credited to one or more of the participant's plan accounts.

For further information regarding these plans, see "Termination and Change in Control Payments" below.

Termination and Change in Control Payments

The following tables set forth the estimated value of benefits that the Company's Named Executive Officers would have been entitled to receive assuming certain terminations of employment and/or assuming a change in control of the Company, in each case occurring on December 31, 2006. The following tables also use the Company's common stock price as of December 31, 2006 (\$2.32). For restricted stock, the cash-out value reflects the number of shares vesting as a result of the triggering event multiplied by such stock price. For options, the cash-out value reflects the excess of such stock price over the exercise price of any option vesting as a result of the triggering event and, if there is no excess, it reflects a zero value with respect to such option. The tables also include, where applicable, the accelerated vesting and distribution of any unvested Company match amounts under the 2005 Plans. Under the 2005 Plans, if within two years following a change in control, a participant is terminated without cause or resigns for good reason (each a "Covered Termination"), as of the effective date of the Covered Termination, such participant will immediately become vested in 100 percent of all amounts credited to such participant's plan account.

George C. McNamee Triggering Event	Awards that Vest as a Result of Triggering Event	
	(\$)	
Prior to a CIC		
Termination	-	-
without cause		
Termination for	-	-
good reason		
After a CIC		
Termination	-	6,600
without cause		
Termination for	-	6,600
good reason		•
Upon a CIC	16,235	-
Death/Disability		-

¹ Includes Mr. McNamee's unvested match amount as of December 31, 2006. On February 15, 2007, Mr. McNamee received a Company match amount of \$6,000, which is not included in the table.

Alan P. Goldberg Triggering Event	Severance Payment	Cash-Out Value of Equity-Based Awards that Vest as a Result of Triggering Event	Value of Benefit Continuation	Value of Company Match Account that Vest as a Result of Covered Termination
Prior to a CIC	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	
Termination without cause	400,000	-	3,443	-
Termination for good reason	-	-	3,443	
After a CIC				
Termination without cause	400,000	-	3,443	5,881
Termination for good reason	-	-	3,443	5,881
Upon a CIC	-	27,058	-	-
Death/Disability	400,000	27,058	-	-

Severance	Cash-Out Value
Payment	of Equity-Based

Edgar Filing: FIRST ALBANY COMPANIES INC - Form PRE 14A

Peter J. McNierney Triggering Event		Awards that Vest as a Result of Triggering Event	Value of Benefit Continuation	Gross-Up Payment
	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(S)
Prior to a CIC				
Termination	1,861,670	504,600	10,486	-
without cause				
Termination for	1,861,670	504,600	10,486	-
good reason				
After a CIC				
Termination	1,861,670	-	10,486	-
without cause				
Termination for	1,861,670	-	10,486	-
good reason				
Upon a CIC	-	504,600	-	-
Death/Disability	-	504,600	-	-

Brian Coad Triggering Event	Severance Payment (\$)	Cash-Out Value of Equity-Based Awards that Vest as a Result of Triggering Event (\$)		Gross Up Payment (S)
Prior to a CIC	(Ψ)	(Ψ)	(Ψ)	
Termination without cause	525,000	97,129	10,663	-
Termination for good reason	525,000	97,129	10,663	-
After a CIC				
Termination without cause	525,000	-	10,663	-
Termination for good reason	525,000	-	10,663	-
Upon a CIC	-	97,129	-	-
Death/Disability	-	97,129	-	-

	Cash-Out Value
	of Equity-Based
	Awards that
Gordon J. Fox	Vest as a Result
	of Triggering
Triggering	Event
Event	(\$)
Prior to a CIC	
	-

Edgar Filing: FIRST ALBANY COMPANIES INC - Form PRE 14A

Termination	
without cause	
Termination for	-
good reason	
After a CIC	
Termination	215,816
without cause	
Termination for	215,816
good reason	
Upon a CIC	8,247
Death/Disability	224,063

Mr. Kutey resigned from the firm in July 2006. In return for a general release of possible claims against the Company, an agreement not to solicit employees of the Company through February 14, 2007 and an agreement to cooperate with transition matters, the Company paid Mr. Kutey a lump sum amount of \$300,000.

McNierney and Coad Agreements. "Cause" is defined in Mr. McNierney's and Mr. Coad's employment agreements as: (i) the executive's conviction of, or plea of guilty or nolo contendere to, a felony under the laws of the United States or any state thereof, whether or not appeal is taken, (ii) the executive's conviction of, or plea of guilty or nolo contendere to, a violation of criminal law involving the Company and its business, (iii) the willful material misconduct of the executive or the executive's willful violation of material Company policies, in either case which has a demonstrable adverse effect on the Company; (iv) the executive's continued failure to perform his duties except in the case of Disability (as defined in the applicable employment agreement) after the Company has given the executive written notice requesting such performance; or (v) the willful fraud or material dishonesty of the executive in connection with his performance of duties to the Company.

"Good Reason" is defined in Mr. McNierney's and Mr. Coad's respective employment agreements as: (i) except in the case of a change in control (provided in the case of Mr. McNierney, he continues to serve as the senior most executive officer, and in the case of Mr. Coad, he continues to serve as the senior most financial officer, of the business of the Company and its subsidiaries as conducted immediately prior to the change in control), the assignment to the executive of any duties materially inconsistent with the executive's position that results in a material diminution in such position (or any failure to appoint and nominate the executive to the Board, with respect to Mr. McNierney only); (ii) any failure by the Company to comply with its obligations under the applicable employment agreement; (iii) the relocation, without the consent of the executive, of the executive's principal business office to a location outside of New York City; (iv) any failure to accomplish the certain aspects of a previously approved Board restructuring; and (v) until the earlier of the completion of the Board restructuring described in clause (iv) or the date immediately following the Annual Meeting, the Board, by action or omission, either overrules, vetoes, countermands, obstructs, constrains or otherwise frustrates or delays, in any material respect, the executive's good faith efforts to accomplish any material aspect of the strategic plan approved by the Board on June 29, 2006.

McNierney Agreement. Upon a termination for Cause or without Good Reason, or in the event of death or disability, Mr. McNierney will receive: (i) any earned but unpaid portion of his base salary; (ii) any earned but unpaid portion of his annual bonus for any completed fiscal year; and (iii) any unreimbursed business or other expenses ("Accrued Obligations"). Upon termination without Cause or for Good Reason, Mr. McNierney will receive the Accrued Obligations as well as the following severance payments: (i) a lump sum severance payment of 1.5 times the sum of (a) his then current base salary and (b) the average of the annual bonus amounts previously paid or payable in the last three completed fiscal years; (ii) a lump sum payment of the pro-rata portion of the annual bonus he would have earned if he had remained employed by the Company through the end of the applicable fiscal year; (iii) all deferred compensation benefits accrued as of the date of termination; (iv) full vesting and exercisability of any unvested portion of restricted stock, stock options or other equity Mr. McNierney may hold at the time of termination of employment; and (v) eighteen (18) months of medical, dental, disability and life insurance coverage continuation with the same employee cost sharing as applicable to active employees of the Company during such eighteen (18) month period, subject to cancellation by the Company in the event that Mr. McNierney becomes eligible for similar coverage because of subsequent employment. All of the severance payments described above are contingent upon Mr. McNierney's execution of an irrevocable general release. In the event of change in control of the Company, if compensation payments to Mr. McNierney become subject to excise tax under Section 280G of the Code, the Company will pay Mr. McNierney a gross up payment in an amount equal to the amount of any excise tax imposed on such compensation payments. The employment agreement also contains standard post-termination confidentiality, non-competition (for 12 months unless termination without cause or for good reason) and non-solicitation provisions (for 12 months).

Coad Agreement. Upon a termination for Cause or without Good Reason or in the event of death or disability, Mr. Coad will receive his Accrued Obligations. Upon termination without Cause or for Good Reason, Mr. Coad will receive his Accrued Obligations as well as the following severance payments: (i) a lump sum severance payment of 1.5 times the sum of (a) his then current Base Salary and (b) the average of the annual bonus amounts previously paid or payable in the last three completed fiscal years or \$150,000, whichever is greater; (ii) a lump sum payment of the pro-rata portion of the annual bonus he would have earned if he had remained employed by the Company through the end of the applicable fiscal year; (iii) all deferred compensation benefits accrued as of the date of termination; (iv) full vesting and exercisability of any unvested portion of restricted stock, stock options or other equity Mr. Coad may hold at the time of termination of employment; and (v) eighteen (18) months of medical, dental, disability and life insurance coverage continuation with the same employee cost sharing as applicable to active employees of the Company during such eighteen (18) month period, subject to cancellation by the Company in the event that Mr. Coad becomes eligible for similar coverage because of subsequent employment. All of the severance payments described above are contingent upon Mr. Coad's execution of an irrevocable general release. In the event of change in control of the Company, if compensation payments to Mr. Coad become subject to excise tax under Section 280G of the Code, the Company will pay Mr. Coad a gross up payment in an amount equal to the amount of any excise tax imposed on such compensation payments. The employment agreement also contains standard post-termination confidentiality and non-solicitation provisions (for 12 months).

Goldberg Agreement. Mr. Goldberg's letter agreement provides that if Mr. Goldberg's employment is voluntarily terminated or if Mr. Goldberg is terminated for "Cause" (as defined in the letter agreement), Mr. Goldberg will only receive his base salary and welfare benefits through the date of termination. The letter agreement also contains standard post-termination confidentiality, non-competition (for 3 months) and non-solicitation provisions (for 3 months).

The 1999 Long Term Incentive Plan and the 2001 Long Term Incentive Plan

Under both the 1999 Long Term Incentive Plan and 2001 Long Term Incentive Plan (referred to collectively herein as the "Long Term Incentive Plans, unless otherwise provided in the relevant award agreement, if a participant's employment is terminated for any reason, any unexercisable stock option or stock appreciation right ("SAR") shall be forfeited and canceled by the Company. Such participant's right to exercise any then-exercisable stock option or SAR will terminate ninety (90) days after the date of such termination (but not beyond the stated term of such stock option or SAR); provided, however, the Executive Compensation Committee may (to the extent options were exercisable on the date of termination) extend such period. If a participant dies, becomes totally disabled or retires, such participant (or the estate or other legal representative of the participant), to the extent the stock options or SARs are exercisable immediately prior to the date of death, total disability or retirement, will be entitled to exercise any stock options or SARs at any time within the one-year period following such death, disability or retirement, but not beyond the stated term of such stock option or SAR.

Under the Long Term Incentive Plans, unless otherwise provided in the relevant award agreement, if a participant's employment is terminated for any reason (other than due to death, total disability or retirement) prior to the lapsing of any applicable restriction period, or the satisfaction of any other restrictions, applicable to any grant of restricted shares, will be forfeited by such participant; provided, however, that the Executive Compensation Committee may, in its sole discretion, determine within ninety (90) days after such termination that all or a portion of such restricted shares shall not be so forfeited. In the case of death, total disability or retirement, the participant (or the estate or other legal representatives of the participant) shall become one hundred (100) percent vested in any restricted shares as of the date of termination.

Under the Long Term Incentive Plans, Change in Control is defined as: (i) with certain exceptions, the acquisition by one individual or entity of 30 percent or more of either (a) the shares of the Common Stock, or (b) the combined voting power of the voting securities of the Company entitled to vote generally in the election of directors (ii) any transaction whereby the individuals who, as of the effective date of the applicable plan, constitute the Board (the "Incumbent Board") cease to constitute at least a majority of the Board; except for any transaction whereby an individual becomes a director subsequent to the effective date of the applicable plan but whose election as a director is approved by at least a majority of the directors of the Incumbent Board; (iii) Approval by the shareholders of the Company of a reorganization, merger or consolidation, other than a reorganization, merger or consolidation involving the equity holders of more than 70 percent of the Company's equity which does not significantly affect the proportions of equity held by such equity holders; (iv) approval by the shareholders of the Company of (a) a complete liquidation or substantial dissolution of the Company, or (b) the sale or other disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company.

If a Change of Control occurs (i) all stock options and/or SARs then unexercised and outstanding will become fully vested and exercisable and (ii) all restrictions, terms and conditions applicable to restricted shares then outstanding will be deemed lapsed and satisfied, each as of the date of the Change of Control; provided, however, that such Change of Control provisions will only apply to those participants who are employed by the Company as of the date of the Change of Control or who are terminated before the Change of Control and reasonably demonstrate that such termination was in connection with or in anticipation of the Change of Control; provided further that with respect to the 1999 Plan, such Change of Control provisions will apply unless otherwise provided for in an award agreement.

The 2005 Plans and the Predecessor Plans

Unless otherwise specifically provided under the terms of a particular annual deferral agreement and/or the document announcing an annual discretionary allocation (if any), in the event of a participant's Covered Termination, as of the effective date of such Covered Termination, all amounts credited to each of the participant's plan accounts, as adjusted for the applicable Investment Adjustments and all prior withdrawals and distributions, shall be 100 percent vested and non-forfeitable. Under each of the 2005 Plans and the Predecessor Plans, each plan is administered by a committee appointed by the Board (collectively, the "Administrative Committee"). Distributions under these plans shall be paid in cash in a single lump sum; except, however, that the Administrative Committee may provide, in its discretion, that any distribution attributable to the portion of a plan account that is deemed invested in an investment benchmark that tracks the value of Company stock shall be paid in shares of Company stock.

"Covered Termination" is defined as the participant's termination of employment within two (2) years following a Change in Control as a result of the participant's resignation for good reason or a termination by the participant's employer without cause.

Good Reason is defined as a participant's resignation following (i) a diminution in the participant's position or responsibilities, or an assignment to the participant of duties inconsistent with the participant's position other than for cause or (ii) a reduction of more than ten percent (10%) in the participant's aggregate annualized compensation rate solely as a result of a change adopted unilaterally by the Company.

Cause is defined as any termination by reason of the participant's (i) willful and continued failure to perform the duties of his or her position after receiving notice of such failure and being given reasonable opportunity to cure such failure; (ii) willful misconduct which is demonstrably and materially injurious to the employer; (iii) conviction of a felony; or (iv) material breach of applicable federal or state securities laws, regulations or licensing requirements or the applicable rules or regulations of any self-regulatory body.

The Administrative Committee may elect to accelerate the vesting of amounts credited to any participant under the plans in the event a participant is terminated without Cause within two (2) years following the Change in Control of the Company, and the participant will immediately become vested in 100 percent of all amounts credited to his account. Distributions under the 2005 Plans and the Predecessor Plans will be paid in cash in a single lump sum; except, however, that under both plans, the Administrative Committee may provide, in its discretion, that any distribution attributable to the portion of a plan account that is deemed invested in an investment benchmark that tracks that value of Company stock shall be paid in shares of Company stock.

Under the 2005 Plans and the Predecessor Plans, in the event a participant dies or suffers a long-term disability, the participant (or his or her beneficiary) shall receive a lump sum payment equal to the participant's vested account balance within ninety (90) days of death or the Administrative Committee's determination that such long-term disability has occurred. In the event of death, if the participant's account balance is greater than \$25,000, the Administrative Committee may elect to pay his or her vested account balance in installments not exceeding five (5) years. In the event of death, the lump sum payment will be made, or installment payments shall commence, no later than ninety (90) days after the date the Administrative Committee is provided with proof that is satisfactory to the Administrative Committee of the participant's death.

COMPENSATION COMMITTEE INTERLOCKS AND INSIDER PARTICIPATION

The Company has an Executive Compensation Committee responsible for approving the compensation of the Company's executive officers. During the 2006 fiscal year, Mr. Fiederowicz served on the Executive Compensation Committee until September 28, 2006, Mr. Gravante served since September 28, 2006, and Mr. Carlucci served the entire year. None of the Executive Compensation Committee members is involved in a transaction or relationship requiring disclosure as an interlocking executive officer/director, under Item 404 of Regulation S-K or as a former officer or employee of the Company.

EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION COMMITTEE REPORT*

The Executive Compensation Committee has reviewed and discussed the Compensation Discussion and Analysis required by the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 with management and, based on the Committee's review and discussions with management, the Committee recommended to the Board that the Compensation Discussion and Analysis be included in this Proxy Statement.

COMPENSATION COMMIT	EXECUTIVE TEE
A Crayanta (Chain)	Nicholas
A. Gravante (Chair) P. Carlucci	Carl

* The material in this report is not "solicitation material," is not deemed filed with the SEC, and is not incorporated by reference in any filing of the Company under the Securities Act of 1933 or the Exchange Act, whether made before or after the date hereof and irrespective of any general incorporation language in any filing.

26

AUDIT COMMITTEE REPORT*

The Audit Committee of the Company is composed of three independent directors and operates under a written charter adopted by the Board which was amended January 2004. The Board annually reviews the NASDAQ Stock Market listing standards definition of independence and has determined that each member of the Committee meets that standard, and each member is independent within the meaning of Rule 10A-3 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the "Exchange Act") and the Company's Corporate Governance Guidelines.

The Audit Committee's job is one of oversight as set forth in its charter. It is not the duty of the Audit Committee to prepare the Company's financial statements, to plan or conduct audits, or to determine that the Company's financial statements are complete and accurate and are in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. The Company's management is responsible for preparing the Company's financial statements and for maintaining internal control and disclosure controls and procedures to ensure the financial statements are complete and accurate and are in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. The independent accountants are responsible for auditing the financial statements and expressing an opinion as to whether those audited financial statements fairly present the financial position, results of operations, and cash flows of the Company in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States.

During the year 2006, the Committee met at least quarterly with the Company's Chief Financial Officer. In addition, the Committee meets with its independent accountants on a quarterly basis or more frequently, as requested by the independent accountants or the Committee. At each quarterly meeting in 2006, the Committee met privately with the independent accountants as well as with management. The Committee also reviewed its charter and undertook a self-assessment process and reported the results of that assessment to the Board.

In 2006, the Committee met during the year with the Director of the Company's Internal Audit Department and the Director of the Company's Compliance Department for reports on the status of certain internal controls.

The Committee recommended to the Board that the Company's current independent accountants, PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, be appointed as the independent accountants to conduct the audit for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2007. Pursuant to the revised charter, the Committee is directly responsible for the appointment of the Company's independent accountants who shall report directly to the Committee. The Company's independent accountants have provided to the Committee a written disclosure required by Independence Standards Board Standard No. 1 (Independent Discussion with Audit Committees), and the Committee discussed with the independent accountants that firm's independence.

Management represented to the Committee that the Company's consolidated financial statements for fiscal 2006 were prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States and the Committee has reviewed and discussed the consolidated financial statements with management and the independent accountants. The Committee discussed with the independent accountants what is required to be discussed by Statement on Auditing Standards No. 61 (Communication with Audit Committees), as amended by Statement on Auditing Standards No. 90 (Audit Committee Communications). Based on these discussions and reviews, the Committee approved the inclusion of the audited consolidated financial statements in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2006 for filing with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

During fiscal 2006, the Audit Committee performed all of its duties and responsibilities under the Audit Committee Charter. In addition, the Audit Committee has determined that the provision of the non-audit services described in "Principal Accounting Firm fees" below is compatible with maintaining PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP's independence.

Carl P. Carlucci (Chair) Shannon P. O'Brien Dale Kutnick

^{*} The material in this report is not "solicitation material," is not deemed filed with the Commission, and is not incorporated by reference in any filing of the Company under the Securities Act of 1933 or the Exchange Act, whether made before or after the date hereof and irrespective of any general incorporation language in any filing.

PROPOSAL NO. 3 RATIFICATION OF SELECTION OF INDEPENDENT ACCOUNTANTS

The Audit Committee of the Board of Directors has selected PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP as the Company's independent accountants for fiscal year ending December 31, 2007. We are submitting the selection of independent accountants for shareholder ratification at the Annual Meeting.

A representative of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP is expected to be present at the Annual Meeting, will have the opportunity to make a statement if he or she desires to do so and will be available to respond to appropriate questions from shareholders.

Our organizational documents do not require that our shareholders ratify the selection of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP as our independent accountants. We are doing so because we believe it is a matter of good corporate practice. If our shareholders do not ratify the selection, the Audit Committee will reconsider whether or not to retain PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP but still may retain them. Even if the selection is ratified, the Audit Committee, in its discretion, may change the appointment at any time during the year if it determines that such a change would be in the best interests of the Company and its shareholders. The Audit Committee, or a designated member thereof, pre-approved each audit and non-audit service rendered by PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP to the Company.

The Board recommends that the Company's shareholders vote for the ratification of the appointment of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP as independent accountants of the Company for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2007.

Principal Accounting Firm Fees

The following table shows information about fees paid by the Company to Pricewaterhouse Coopers LLP:

	Percentage of 2006			Percentage of 2005
	S	Services Approved		
Fees paid by the		by Audit		by Audit
Company:	2006	Committee	2005(e)	Committee
Audit fees(a)	\$719,690	100%	\$732,210	100%
Audit-related fees(b)	\$156,582	100%	\$118,336	100%
Tax fees(c)	\$19,370	100%	\$179,692	100%
All other fees(d)	\$1,620	100%	\$1,620	100%

- (a) The Audit fees are part of an integrated Audit including cost related to Sarbanes Oxley Section 404 compliance. The amount of fees related to Sarbanes Oxley Section 404 compliance was \$339,349 for 2006 and \$403,857 for 2005.
- (b) Audit-related fees are fees for assurance and related services that traditionally are performed by the independent accountant and generally are overseen by a licensed accountant. These services include employee benefit plan audits, due diligence related to mergers and acquisitions, accounting consultations and audits in connection with acquisitions, internal control reviews, attest services that are not required by statute or regulation, and consultations concerning financial accounting and reporting standards.
- (c) Tax fees are fees in respect of tax return preparation, consultation on tax matters, tax advice relating to transactions and other tax planning and advice.
- (d) All other fees are fees for accounting and auditing research software.
- (e) Prior year numbers have been conformed to current year presentation.

Audit Committee Pre-Approval Policy

In accordance with the Company's Audit Committee Pre-Approval Policy (the "Pre-Approval Policy"), all audit and non-audit services performed for the Company by the Company's independent accountants were pre-approved by the Audit Committee, which concluded that the provision of such services by PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP was compatible with the maintenance of that firm's independence in the conduct of its auditing functions.

The Pre-Approval Policy provides for categorical pre-approval of specified audit and permissible non-audit services and requires the specific pre-approval by the Audit Committee, prior to engagement, of such services that are individually estimated to result in an amount of fees that exceed \$50,000. In addition, services to be provided by the independent accountants that are not within the category of pre-approved services must be approved by the Audit Committee prior to engagement, regardless of the service being requested or the dollar amount involved.

Requests or applications for services that require specific separate approval by the Audit Committee are required to be submitted to the Audit Committee by both the independent accountants and the Company's chief financial officer, and must include a joint statement as to whether, in their view, the request or application is consistent with the SEC's rules on auditor independence.

The Audit Committee may delegate pre-approval authority to one or more of its members. The member or members to whom such authority is delegated shall report any pre-approval decisions to the Audit Committee at its next scheduled meeting. The Audit Committee does not delegate its responsibilities to pre-approve services performed by the independent accountants to management.

SECTION 16(a) BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP REPORTING COMPLIANCE

Based on the Company's review of reports filed by directors, executive officers and 10 percent shareholders of the Company on Forms 3, 4 and 5 pursuant to Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act, the Company believes that all such reports were filed on a timely basis during fiscal year 2006 with the exception of Mr. Goldberg who did not timely file a transaction on Form 5 with respect to transactions in 2006, but subsequently reported such transaction on a Form 5 within two days thereafter.

28

OTHER MATTERS

At the date of this Proxy Statement, the Company has no knowledge of any business other than that described above that will be presented at the Meeting. If any other business should come before the Meeting, it is intended that the persons named in the enclosed proxy will have discretionary authority to vote the shares that they represent.

If a shareholder intends to present a proposal at the Company's Annual Meeting of Shareholders to be held in 2008 and seeks to have the proposal included in the Company's proxy statement relating to that meeting, pursuant to Rule 14a-8 of the Exchange Act, as amended, the proposal must be received by the Company no later than the close of business on January [], 2008. If a shareholder wishes to present a matter at the Company's Annual Meeting of Shareholders to be held in 2008 that is outside of the processes of Rule 14a-8, the proposal must be received by the Company no earlier than March 28, 2008 and no later than the close of business on April 17, 2008. After that date, the proposal will be considered untimely and the Company's proxies will have discretionary voting authority with respect to such matter.

PLEASE NOTE THAT UPON WRITTEN REQUEST THE COMPANY WILL PROVIDE TO EACH SHAREHOLDER, WITHOUT CHARGE, A COPY OF ITS ANNUAL REPORT TO THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION ON FORM 10-K FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2006. REQUESTS SHOULD BE DIRECTED TO JESSICA STANLEY, EXECUTIVE ASSOCIATE, FIRST ALBANY COMPANIES INC., 677 BROADWAY, ALBANY, NY 12207-2990.

You are urged to sign and to return your Proxy promptly in the enclosed return envelope to make certain your shares will be voted at the Meeting

By Order of the Board of Directors

Peter J. McNierney
President and Chief Executive Officer
Albany, New York
[May ___, 2007]

29